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  NZSA TOP OF THE SOUTH NEWS
7 August 2020
Send news to Chrissie at cj.ward@xtra.co.nz or phone 03-546-9818. Let me know about meetings, coming events, book launches, new publications, literary successes, etc. Tell me if you change your email address. Past newsletters are archived for a month on our website www.topwriters.co.nz.  Follow us on Facebook at https://www.facebook.com/topwritersNZSA/
NEW BOOK FOR IAN TRAFFORD
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Congratulations to Ian Trafford whose book Into the Unknown: the secret WW1 diary of Kiwi Alick Trafford no 25/469 is published by Penguin Random House.

World War I (and its aftermath) is described in the words of a young soldier fresh off a remote New Zealand farm, written with immediacy, emotion and clarity. This is a personal account of WWI from the diaries of a Gisborne farm boy, shaped into a gripping narrative by the diarist’s grandson Ian 100 years later. 

Follow Alick as he moves from his last night on the farm in early 1916, through enshipment and training, then off to the battle fields of France and Belgium, occupied Germany and back home. His treasured diaries covered the tedium, the mud, the fear and sorrow, the discomfort, the periods of leave and the letters from those back home. See the war unfold through Alick’s eyes and learn about his and his companions' attitudes to the army, to female company, to the enemy soldiers, to the hospitality provided by people under pressure, to the war itself.


And after the drama and tragedy of war, comes the return home and the efforts required to make a living while remaining steadfastly silent about the traumas of those terrible years – an unseen fight that continued and affected generations to come.

Ian held what he describes as a ‘low-key kick-off in a Pakawau paddock’ in which he revealed the book to his Aunty Minty, who is the daughter of Alick Trafford. Here is the link: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=CuGZBouqflI
Into the Unknown can be bought here: https://www.penguin.co.nz/books/into-the-unknown-9780143775126
Read more about Ian here: http://www.topwriters.co.nz/ian-trafford.html
PRAISE FOR BLOOD OF THE FLAX
Ray Caird’s book Blood of the Flax was published in late 2019. A short piece about it, commissioned for Newsroom by Literary Editor Steve Braunias, was delayed by the Covid-19 lockdown but has just been published New Zealand-wide. Read the piece here: https://www.newsroom.co.nz/let-us-now-praise-harakeke
FLASH FICTION NEWS

The July issue of Flash Frontier, with the theme ‘Matariki’, can now be read here: https://www.flash-frontier.com/july-2020-matariki/  It includes flash stories by Top of the South committee member Trish Palmer and by Heather McQuillan, the branch’s delegate to NZSA national council.

Submissions are invited for the next issues, with themes as follows:

September, international issue: MACHINES

October, New Zealand issue: PAVLOVA

December, international (with word count boosted to 500!): DOORS

For how to submit, go to: https://www.flash-frontier.com/submissions/
NEW VENUE NEEDED FOR WRITERS AT LUNCHTIME

Writers at Lunchtime meetings have been running very successfully at the Prince Albert in Nelson since 2011. However, the Prince Albert is making alterations to its function room, which means it will not be available next month. We are looking for another suitable venue – somewhere reasonably central, with reasonably-priced food, and ideally a separate (or quiet) room so the speaker can be heard. If anyone has any ideas, please contact Lucy at tosnzsa15@gmail.com
TOP WRITERS RADIO SHOW BACK ON AIR SOON
The Top Writers Radio Show will begin its fifth season on Fresh FM Radio on 15  August. The six programmes will go out fortnightly, being first broadcast on Saturday at 4 pm and then the following Tuesday at 1 pm.

Each programme features Gaelynne Pound interviewing a local  writer, covering their influences, style, writing tips, future projects, and some music that has inspired or influenced them. 
The first programme on 15 August (repeated 18 August) features Carol Don Ercolano.  A former chair of the Top of the South branch of NZSA, Carol is a founding member of the local writing group Boulder Writers. She has been involved with Nelson Live Poets for over twenty years and runs the Poetry in the Window scheme in Nelson city. Her two children’s books, Arabella and the Bubble (illustrated by Janet Marshall), and Tanu and Little Blue (illustrated by Willem Loots) were written for her grandchildren.

The second programme on 29 August & 1 September features Chris Stuart on her debut novel, For Reasons of Their Own.
Other dates are 29 August & 1 September; 12 & 15 September; 26 & 29 September, 10 & 13 October; 24 & 27 October. The names of the writers being interviewed will be confirmed. All programmes will be available as podcasts to download from the Top of the South branch website. Listen to the programmes from 2016 – 2019 here:  http://www.topwriters.co.nz/radio-show.html. 

Fresh FM is a Community Access radio station which can be heard on 104.8 in Nelson-Tasman, 95.0 in Takaka and 88.9 in Blenheim. It also operates in the inner Nelson City area on 107.2.

GOLDEN BAY WRITERS GROUP MEETS TOMORROW

The Golden Bay Writers Group usually meets on the first Saturday of each month in the morning at the Wholemeal Café, 60 Commercial Street, Takaka. Meet up to connect, work on writing projects and share feedback in a supportive way.
The next meeting is on Saturday 8 August, 10 am – 12 noon. The theme for the writing prompt is ‘Rivers and paths not taken’. There are two writing periods, one brief to get started and one 40-50 minutes with feedback in a warm environment supportive of baby writing. A lovely and open group is forming. Come and join us! We are all writers.

Everyone is welcome to Golden Bay Writers Group meetings. For more information contact Jay Indik at jayindik@icloud.com
STEMWRITERS GROUP AT NELSON LIBRARY

STEMWriters is a small group with widely varying interests in writing, from short fiction to social commentary, social history and poetry. They meet on the second and fourth Tuesday of each month at 1 pm at the Elma Turner Library in Nelson. The next meetings will be on 11 & 25 August. For more information contact  Alyson Baker at 03-546 0416 or alyson.baker@ncc.govt.nz
MARLBOROUGH WRITERS 

Marlborough Writers meet on the third Tuesday of the month in the Louvre Room at Fairweathers, 36 Scott Street, Blenheim. Visitors are always welcome. A gold coin donation is requested to cover website costs. 

The next meeting will be on Tuesday 18 August at noon. The writing exercise is up to 200 words on the topic ‘The Secret’. 
For more information contact Annette Rattray at annetterattray@hotmail.com, phone 03-573 6629 or 021 232 8040.

LIKE TO WRITE? – WRITING CLASS AT TAKAKA LIBRARY
Have you ever wondered if you could write? Or maybe you have longed to share stories from your childhood or travels and don’t know where or how to start.

Come to Takaka Library on Tuesday 18 August, 1 – 2.30 pm and enjoy a free presentation by award-winning author Diane Covington-Carter, who has helped scores of writers find their unique writing voice. Please bring a journal/paper, a pen and a sense of adventure and discovery for this lively and interesting meeting.

After a short presentation, participants will have a chance to experience just how easy it is to write with a fun, easy exercise, followed by a question and answer session. For further information about Diane Covington-Carter, visit her website: www.dianecovingtoncarter.com
RICHMOND WRITING GROUP
The Richmond Writing Group is for adults with an interest in writing – whether you’re just thinking about starting to write something, you’re a published author, or somewhere in between. The group meets on the third Tuesday of the month, 1 – 3 pm, in the Constance Barnicoat Room at Richmond Library. In the first hour there is an author talk, then from 2 pm everyone is welcome to join the Richmond Writing Group for an hour of discussion or creative writing exercises in a relaxed, supportive atmosphere. It’s free to attend and anyone of any ability can come. Bring writing materials.

The next meeting is on Tuesday 18 August when the guest speaker will be Charlotte Squire with ‘Get Started Writing Your Story’.

Have you been thinking about writing down your life story? It can be hard to get started so experienced life story and memoir writer Charlotte Squire is here to help. Charlotte will teach you how to organise and prioritise your memories, write ‘the bones of your life story’ and ‘just write it’, rather than letting the inner critic gain the upper hand. Everybody’s story is worth sharing. Get started writing the story of your life with Charlotte Squire, who is a former journalist turned life story and memoir writer.

For more information about the Writing Group contact Pania Walton, Promotions Assistant, Richmond Library at pania.walton@tasman.govt.nz
MOTUEKA LIVE POETS

Motueka Live Poets meet monthly on the third Wednesday at Motueka Yacht Club, Ward Street (off Wharf Road), Port Motueka at 7 pm. Their next meeting on Wednesday 19 August will be an open mic session.

Everyone is welcome to attend or participate. Poets and singer-songwriters can sign up on the night. Gold coin koha entry. For more information contact Maggie Brown at mzbrown@slingshot.co.nz , phone 03-9298150 or text 021-1280991.

	

	


GOLDEN BAY LIVE POETS 

Golden Bay Live Poets meet monthly at The Mussel Inn, Onekaka. Their next meeting is on Thursday 20 August at 7.30 pm. This will be an open mic night, with storytellers and musicians invited to take part.

Everyone is welcome to attend or participate. Bring a poem, a song or a story. Koha entry. For further information please contact Mark Raffills at mark@drycrust.com
CELEBRATE POETRY WITH MARLBOROUGH DISTRICT LIBRARIES

National Poetry Day is 21 August, but Marlborough District Libraries are celebrating poetry throughout the month with a number of exciting free poetry events, including the following:

Tuesday 18 August: Blackout Poetry
Come along to Blenheim Library, 6.30 – 7 pm, for a free workshop. Have fun learning about the art of blackout poetry, unleash your creativity and build your own poems. All are welcome. No need to register.


Friday 21 August: Poetry Reading
Hear award-winning poet, editor and creative-writing teacher Gail Ingram reading from her book Contents Under Pressure, plus a selection of poems that explore many of the issues we face in Aotearoa New Zealand today. The poetry reading will be followed by Q&A session. All poetry lovers welcome to this free event at Blenheim Library, 12.30 – 1.30 pm. 

Tuesday 25 August: Poetry Open Mic Night
As part of our month long celebration of poetry, join us for our free poetry open mic night. Come along and share your poetry in a relaxed and friendly environment with fellow poetry lovers. All are welcome to attend this free event at Blenheim Library, 6.30 – 7 pm. No need to register.

Wednesday 26 August: Writing Workshop with Picton Poets 

Come along to Picton Library for this free workshop. Have fun learning about different types of poetry, take part in group and individual activities. All are welcome. No need to register. The workshop runs from 10 am – 12 noon.

For more information about events at Marlborough Libraries, see: 

https://www.facebook.com/marlboroughdistrictlibraries/events

POETRY ON THE STREETS, IN THE WINDOWS AND IN NELSON LIBRARIES

Join Nelson Libraries for a month of celebrations as they explore poetry in the region from every angle. All these events are free to attend. 

Friday 21 August: Open Mic at Elma Turner Library
Come along and share your poems in this friendly lunchtime session from 12 noon – or just have a listen to the local talent. Register on arrival if you wish to speak.

Sunday 23 August: David Kārena-Holmes Talk with Readings
Local poet David Kārena-Holmes discusses the relevance of poetry in the 21st century, particularly in our post-COVID world. Elma Turner Library, 2 – 3 pm.

Saturday 29 August: Poetry on the Street

Join the team of readers and musicians as we celebrate the art of poetry and read ‘The Rime of the Ancient Marine’ live in the Trafalgar Street Mall, Upper Trafalgar Street, starting at 11 am. BYO nor’wester!

All month: NZ poet Hera Lindsay Bird’s work is in the windows of the State Advances Building, Achilles Avenue, for the duration of August.

HAIKU COMPETITION AT TASMAN DISTRICT LIBRARIES

The 2020 Tokyo Olympics might not be taking place due to Covid-19, but that doesn’t mean we can’t travel to Japan in other ways – such as learning about the Japanese style of poem known as haiku.

‘The Old Pond’ by Matsuo Bashō

An old silent pond

A frog jumps into the pond—

Splash! Silence again.

Follow Matsuo Bashō’s example and write a haiku, then enter it into the libraries first ever Haiku Competition, and go in the draw to win a prize!

Haiku follow the structure 5/7/5: five syllables in the first line, seven in the second, and five again in the third, and often vividly describe an aspect of nature, or a brief moment in time. 

Entries close Thursday 1 October. This is a free competition. Pick up an entry form from your local library – Motueka, Murchison, Takaka and Richmond.  

NELSON FRINGE FESTIVAL

The Nelson Fringe Festival usually runs in the first week of May, but after being postponed because of Covid-19 it is back from 14 – 22 August. The Nelson Fringe Festival is the top of the south’s only fringe festival, and is described by co-founder Dan Allan as possibly ‘one of the quirkiest.’  

There is an edgy programme of 31 shows from all over New Zealand, including comedy, theatre, puppetry, music and much, much more. As well as the shows, there are a range of workshops enabling you to gain new skills or build on existing ones with top-level tutors.

All events take place at the Nelson Centre of Musical Arts (NCMA), 48 Nile Street, Nelson. Tickets cost from $13 plus fees at Eventfinda or NCMA. To see the full programme and book tickets, go to: www.nelsonfringe.co.nz
INTRODUCTION TO CREATIVE WRITING, WITH HELLA BAUER

What is creative writing? How do you start? How do you express your thoughts, stories and memories in writing, without being dull?

In this six-week course you will complete exercises, discuss how to connect to the reader and share feedback. You will retrieve long-forgotten memories, make new discoveries, and laugh a lot. To stimulate the creative process you will be provided with tasks to be completed at home.

The six sessions cost $260 and run on Tuesdays, 9.30 am – 12 noon, beginning on Tuesday 18 August. The courses are held at the Nelson English Centre, 41 Selwyn Place (just upstairs from Volume bookshop). 

Hella Bauer has been teaching Creative Writing in Tauranga and Nelson since 2016. For further information and to register, contact Hella on 027 491 7670 or email hellabauer@icloud.com. See her website: www.hellabauer.com
2020 NELSON ARTS FESTIVAL ON AGAIN THIS OCTOBER

Arts and events have returned to centre stage in Nelson this winter with a wide variety of artistic endeavours coming together under the banner of Ngā Toi Huatau – The Seasonal Arts.

United under Ngā Toi Huatau – The Seasonal Arts programme banner, Nelson’s arts and events community is collaborating to present music, installations, light shows, galleries, pop-up events and an array of performances to entertain, delight and inspire through the cold winter months and right through to when spring arrives in Te Tau Ihu (the top of the South Island).

Under this umbrella, the smaller-scale 2020 Nelson Arts Festival will comprise a series of events ‘sprinkled’ throughout the month of October, kicking off on Thursday 1 October. 
For book lovers, Pukapuka Talks will be happening again over the Labour Weekend (Friday 23 October to Monday 26 October), with a few collaborative literary events either side. This coincides with the famous Founders Annual Book Fair, which has been rescheduled to Saturday 17 to Monday 26 October.
In the meantime, please enjoy our podcasts from last year's festival –
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=AQMRxm2HytI&list=PLOOfB16MhWKwXElc0Kj_kV-fYZcmTJEtX&index=7&t=0s
KISS ME HARDY ISSUE 4  CALL FOR SUBMISSIONS
Submissions are invited for the 2020 edition of kiss me hardy, the Nelson-based platform for creative writing, experimental literature and visual arts. 

This year, for the first time, there is a theme; what does  ‘home’ mean to you –  is it a place, a person, a time, memories, emotions, a state of mind, a spiritual place, turangawaewae or a connection to tangata whenua?

kiss me hardy #4 invites submissions in the following categories:

Fiction (up to 2500 words)

Essays (up to 2500 words)

Poetry

Photographs or art works (photographed, approx 1MB file size)

Please also include an author bio (150 words); author photo (250-500 Kb file size); a brief description (no more than 50 words) of what ‘home’ means to you in the context of your submission.

The journal began as a publishing opportunity to showcase the works of NMIT creative writing and arts students. In 2018 submissions were opened up to emerging and established writers who had or were teaching/studying at writing schools and tertiary institutions around New Zealand. Read the first three issues here: https://kissmehardy.co.nz/issue-archives/
The closing date for submissions is Monday 7 September. To submit, go to: https://kissmehardy.co.nz/submissions/
EDINBURGH INTERNATIONAL BOOK FESTIVAL ONLINE 

The Edinburgh International Book Festival is the largest public celebration of books in the world. This year, for the first time they are creating a special online edition of the Festival. Made up of more than 100 events for adults, families and children, the programme will feature both live and pre-recorded conversations with leading writers, poets and artists from around the world. 

From 15 to 31 August, you'll be able to watch every event for free on the website www.edbookfest.co.uk and YouTube channel. Full programme details are available here: https://www.edbookfest.co.uk/the-festival/events
ZEPHYR SHORT STORY COMPETITION

Run in association with Wellington Branch, NZSA, the Zephyr Short Story Prize is open for entries. There are two categories: Junior (18 years and under), for stories up to 100 words, with free entry; Open, for stories up to 1500 words, entry fee $20. Prizes for the Open Section are: First – $300 book tokens, $150 cash; Second – $200 book tokens, $100 cash; Third – $100 book tokens, $50 cash. Email submissions only. Entry closes on 30 September.  For full conditions of entry and how to enter, go to: https://zephyrstories.wordpress.com/
POEM IN THE WINDOW

Each month, a poem is displayed in the window of Page & Blackmore Booksellers at 254 Trafalgar Street, Nelson. The poem for August is The Paradise Shelducks by David Briggs.
Poems reflecting the Top of the South are desirable, but submissions on any theme are welcome. The most important criterion is that people passing by and pausing to read can readily identify with it. Length should ideally be not more than 30 lines, but an extract from a longer poem could be displayed as lines from ....  If you would like a poem of yours considered for the window, send a selection of up to three as email attachments to Carol Ercolano at c.d.ercolano@gmail.com 

The ‘window poems’ are published in the biennial Horizons anthologies, which also feature the winning stories from the Page & Blackmore Short Story Competitions. Every author included in the anthology receives a free copy.  

The poems that appeared during 2015 and 2016 were published in Horizons 3, 
and the poems displayed during 2017 and 2018 are included in Horizons 4, published in September 2019. Both anthologies can be purchased here: http://www.topwriters.co.nz/publications.html 
